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January 21, 2005
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving the Coal Creek Utility District 2004 Comprehensive Plan for Water and Sewer Systems (Plan).  Approval of the Plan is required under K.C.C. 13.24 as a prerequisite to granting right-of-way franchises and construction permits.  The Plan discusses the system improvements necessary to provide water and sewer service to current and future populations served by the Coal Creek Utility District (District).

The District currently provides water and sewer service to an area that includes parts of the City of Newcastle, the City of Renton, and unincorporated King County.  The size of the District’s water and sewer service areas was reduced at the beginning of 2004 because of a partial assumption by the City of Bellevue.  Water and sewer service is currently provided for approximately 9,000 residents and over 1,000 employees.
The District’s water supply is provided through a recently-signed, 60-year contract with the City of Seattle.  Although some of the water is used by commercial and municipal customers, most is used by single-family residences.  Annual average water consumption is approximately 1,000,000 gallons per day.  Water demand in the summer is about twice that during the winter due to irrigation demands.  By 2023, the annual average demand is expected to be about 1,300,000 gallons per day.
The District currently cannot determine whether its conservation program or water rate structure is effective in reducing water demand.  Data requested by the Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) that would have helped answer questions concerning water conservation were either unavailable or were not provided by the District.  The UTRC recommended that the District undertake these evaluations as required in the Washington State Department of Health’s “Conservation Planning Requirements.”  The ordinance I am transmitting contains a requirement for this conservation program and water rate evaluation. 
The District’s sewer system discharges to King County’s regional collection system, with treatment being provided by the Renton treatment plant.  Some areas of the District’s system have infiltration and inflow (I/I) that is excessive; the District has included I/I reduction projects in its capital improvement program.
The District is proposing a combined water and sewer six-year capital improvement program valued at over $3,000,000.  The capital projects proposed include improvements to the water storage and distribution systems, and the sewer collection and pumping system.  

The UTRC reviewed and conditionally approved the combined water and sewer plan on May 12, 2004.  The conditions of approval have been met and are included as a part of this ordinance transmittal.  The District issued a Determination of Non-significance for the plan in accordance with the State Environmental Policy Act on July 8, 2004.
I would appreciate your review and concurrence with the proposed ordinance.  If you have any questions, please contact Bruce Bennett, Chair of the UTRC, at (206) 296-1952.  Thank you for your assistance in this matter.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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